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Did You Know? 

Big Changes Coming for Our Newsletter! 

 
Beginning with the Spring, 2022, issue, this newsletter will be going totally electronic! 
This decision is the result of several factors, not the least of which is a concern for the 
environment. But, we also think this change will be beneficial for you, our readers. 
 
ñThe Prairie Country Quarterlyò was first published in the fall of 1990. Back then, the 
newsletter was put together on a typewriter and the artwork was literally cut and pasted. 
Needless to say, there were no photographs in that first issue. In fact, our first photo  
didnôt show up for another 12 years! We eventually acquired a word processor and, in the 
summer of 2000, an actual desktop computer. That allowed us to insert many design  
elements into our newsletter, as well as color photos from our files.   
 
We have also gone from taking paper copies of our newsletter to the printer, to  
submitting it on a floppy disk, to now emailing it to the printer. But, it still takes 2-3 
weeks to be printed, and it takes us at least another day or two to label it and prepare it 
for mailing. And, of course, it then takes several more days traveling through the mail to 
you. So, by the time you get the printed version of this newsletter, youôre often reading 
ñoldò news. 

 
We began to offer an electronic form of the newsletter 
several years ago, as printing and postage costs began 
to rise. (It currently costs us about $2,000 a year to 
print and mail this newsletter out.) In fact, the decision 
to print the newsletter in only one color was due to the 
high cost of color printing. We also began to realize 

that it was a little hypocritical for us to encourage people to plant trees when trees were 
being cut down to produce our printed newsletter. And, despite our efforts to encourage 
recycling, we know that many of our newsletters probably end up in the landfill. 
 
So, upgrading to a totally electronic version will help save trees and landfill space. It will 
also save us printing and postage costs, which we can then put back into other educa-
tional programs. But, going electronic will also be good for you! You will now be able to 
read a full-color version of the newsletter and will be able to read it the day it is finished! 
And, if there are any links in the newsletter, you will be able to click on them and go  
directly to the link. Finally, youôll be able to either save the newsletter on your computer 
for future reference, or delete it. Either way, there wonôt be any clutter or waste.  
 
So, if you would like to remain on our mailing list, we are asking you to provide us 
with your email address by the end of the year. It wonôt be used for anything else. In 
fact, we will not actually be emailing the newsletter to you, just letting you know when 
the latest issue is available on our web site and including a link where you will be able to 
read it. If you donôt have email, but would still like to receive the newsletter from us, 
please let us know. We will continue to print up a few copies for people that need them.  
 
We are excited about this change in our newsletter. It will free up money and time at our 
office, and will be a better product for you, as well! If youôd like to see what the  
electronic version of our newsletter looks like, just check it out on the homepage of our 
web site at www.winnebagoccb.com!  

¶ There are over 200 
species of shore-
birds throughout 
the world.  

 
¶ Iowa has recorded 
6 species of     
Plovers, 2 species 
of Stilts and Avo-
cets, and 33 species 
of Sandpipers and 
Phalaropes. 

 
¶ But, only about 9 
species of       
shorebirds have 
nested in Iowa. 
Most are migrants. 

 
¶ For more info on 
shorebirds, see 
page 4! 



 

If any of our programs need to be postponed or canceled,  
those announcements will run on KIOW Radio (FM 107.3), on our web site,  

on our Facebook page, and on our Twitter feed.  
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Join Us for These Upcoming Outdoor Programs! 

 
Monarch TaggingðSunday, August 29th 

  
 We will once again be tagging Monarch butterflies at this 
free, annual event! We will meet at the Thorpe Park shelter house 
at 1:00 PM where there will be a 30-minute program on the  
Monarch butterflyôs life cycle and migration. Then, from 1:30-2:30, 
we will tag Monarchs for research! You can come for either the 
program or the tagging, or both. We will have some Monarch  
butterflies for people to tag, but everyone is also welcome to bring 
along their own Monarchs to tag. We will also have nets at the park 
so that people can catch their own butterflies to tag, if theyôd like!  
 

Fall Canoe FloatðSunday, September 19th 
 
 Need a break? Then, come take a leisurely paddle at Thorpe Parkôs Lake 
Catherine! From 1:00-2:30 PM, we will have canoes, paddles, and life jackets 
available for people to borrow, free of charge. Weôll also have some instruction 
for anyone whose canoeing skills may be a little rusty! Just show up any time 
between 1:00 and 2:30 to borrow a canoe and the rest of the equipment.  

WCCB News 
 

Hogsback Shooting Hours 

 The WCCB has changed the shooting hours at the  
Hogsback Shooting Range. As of July 1st, shooting hours are 
now from 9:00 AM until 7:00 PM, or sundown, whichever is 
earlier. This change was made out of respect for the neighbors 
that live nearby. People violating these hours may be cited or 
fined by the Sheriffôs Office or the Iowa DNR.  

 
New Trail at Thorpe Park 
 There is a new trail at Thorpe Park! We felt there was a need 
for a shorter trail at the park, since the other trails are rather long. 
This new trail is only 1/3 mile and loops through the area east of the 
shelter house. You can reach the trail via 
two short access trails, one just behind 
the shelter house and another across the 
road from the nearby restrooms. The trail 
is still a little rough, so be sure to watch 
your footing. It will smooth out, though, 

over time as it is mowed more often. We hope you enjoy this new  
addition to our park!  
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Wetlands and Drought 

 
With the dry weather weôve had this year, weôre seeing 
many wetland areas with very low water levels, even 
some that are totally dry. Although that may seem bad at 
first, itôs not all that unusual. And, it can actually be  
beneficial! 
 
To understand how a drought can actually help a  
wetland, you have to understand that wetlands are not 
lakes. Wetlands are typically shallow (no more than a 
few feet deep) and consist 
of both water and  
vegetation. The best  
wetland is what is called a 
hemi-marsh. A hemi-marsh 
is made up of about half 
water and half vegetation. 
That combination provides 
the best habitat for aquatic 
insects, birds, amphibians, 
and mammals. It allows them the best opportunities to 
find food, shelter, and nesting sites.  
 
If a wetland doesnôt have enough plants, animals lose 
cover and nesting sites. But, if a wetland has too much 
vegetation, animals become crowded and arenôt able to 
find enough space to move around. In short, in a wetland, 
there needs to be a proper mix of water and vegetation if 
there is going to be a diversity and abundance of animals. 
 
So, if thatôs the case, why are droughts sometimes a good 
thing for a wetland? Historically, droughts have  
happened on a regular basis and wetlands have adapted 
to them, much as native grasses have adapted to prairie 
fires. Over time, aquatic vegetation, of course, dies off. 
But, although aquatic plants such as cattails, reeds, and  
bulrushes, grow well in water, their seeds canôt actually 
germinate underwater. If a wetland dries up, though, 
those plants are able to germinate and begin to grow 
again. Eventually, the drought will end and rain will once 
again fill up the wetland. But, the wetland will have a 
healthier abundance of vegetation than it did before. So, 
wetlands actually depend upon occasional droughts to 
help them regrow their vegetation.  
 
Fortunately for the early-migrating shorebirds, wetlands 
often reach their lowest water levels late in the summer, 
the driest time of the year. That means that just as the 
dowitchers, yellowlegs, plovers, and sandpipers are mi-
grating through on their southward journey, theyôre often 
encountering mudflats and other dried-out areas of wet-
lands. And these muddy areas provide them with a lot of 
high-protein invertebrate food! So, late summer drought 
conditions can also be beneficial for our shorebirds!  

(Continuedé) 

(...Continued) 
 
Since the best 
wetland is a hemi-
marsh, wildlife 
managers will 
often create an 
artificial drought 
to bring back  
vegetation in a 
wetland where that 50/50 water/vegetation ratio 
has gotten out of balance. They will do this by 
draining a wetland, creating dry ground where the 
aquatic seeds can germinate. This allows regrowth 
of the aquatic vegetation. On the other hand, if 
there is not enough water in a wetland, they can 
also hold water in and not let it drain out. These 
management techniques are usually done through 
the use of a water control structure that allows 
managers to either let water flow out, or hold  
water back.    
 
Nature has some amazing ways of dealing with 
adverse conditions and has even found ways to 
take advantage of some conditions that we view 
as detrimental. The next time you drive by a  
wetland, take a closer look at it. Is it a hemi-
marsh? If so, it has an amazing diversity of plant 
and animal life! But, if it is drier than normal, just 
give it time. Most likely, it will come back better 
than it was before!  
 

A hemi-marsh 

Long-billed Dowitcher 

 
We did not think of the great open  
plains, the beautiful rolling hills, and 
winding streams with tangled growth as 
òwild.ó Only to the white man was  
nature a òwildernessó and only to him 
was the land òinfestedó with òwildó  
animals and òsavageó people. To us, it 
was tame. Earth was bountiful and we 
were surrounded with the blessings of 
the Great Mystery.  

ñChief Luther Standing Bear, Lakota 
Nation  
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�^�,�K�Z�����/�Z�����Y�h�/���<���'�h�/���� Be on the 
Lookout for 
Shorebirds! 

 
Late summer is a great time to look 
for shorebirds here in north Iowa! 
Although some shorebirds do nest in 
Iowa, most nest in the Arctic or  
Subarctic and winter in South  
America, passing through Iowa in 
the spring, then again in late  
summer. Those southerly migrants 
can begin to arrive in Iowa in  
mid-July, making them some of the 
earliest migrating birds we see in the 
state. 
 
When they arrive in Iowa on their 
southward journey, they often find 
ideal habitat conditions. They prefer 
open areas with mudflats or wet, 
grassy fieldsðplaces where they can 
find an abundance of invertebrates to 
feed on. Shorebirds can be difficult 
to see, though, because they are very 
well-camouflaged, typically brown 
and white. Their nests are usually 
made in a shallow depression on the 
ground and usually also blend in 
very well with the surrounding  
substrate.  
 

One shorebird, the 
Killdeer, is a   
common nesting bird 
here in Iowa.  
Killdeers famously 
defend their nest by 
pretending to have a 

broken wing. This usually lures 
predators away from the nest, as 
they pursue what they think will be 
an easy meal. Once they have  
followed the ñinjuredò adult away 
from the nest, the parentôs wing 
ñmiraculouslyò heals and the bird 
takes off!  
 
The dry weather this year has  
actually created some excellent 
shorebird habitat this summer. So, 
be sure to watch for these early  
migrants as they head for South 
America!  


